Moultonborough Hazard Mitigation Plan (HMP) Update Committee Meeting

July 25, 2012

In Attendance:

Chief David Bengtson  
Fire Department, 





Emergency Management Director (EMD)

Jody Baker


Police Department

Carter Terenzini

Town Administrator

Bruce Woodruff

Town Planner

Scott Kimmond

Department of Public Works, Assistant EMD

David Jeffers


Lakes Region Planning Commission (LRPC)

Bob Goffredo


Citizen

Hollis Austin


Citizen

After Introductions, the distinctions between Mitigation and Response planning were discussed, reviewed the plan development process, and discussed the committee’s meeting schedule. 

· Hazard mitigation is sustained action to reduce or eliminate long-term risk to people and property from hazards, NOT preparing for an impending event, immediate response, or short-term recovery; for example installing a larger culvert in advance as opposed to fixing a blown out culvert. (A two-page handout was provided to all.)

· An adopted HMP is a requirement for receiving FEMA funding for mitigation projects.

· The LRPC has been contracted by NH HSEM (Homeland Security and Emergency Management) to assist communities in updating their HMP, which require updating every five years. The funding for this program comes from FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Agency).

· The focus will be on any local changes that may have occurred in terms of hazards, facilities, and priorities since 2007. 

· Since 2007 there have also been some changes to the elements that are required by FEMA with greater requirements for quantifying the potential impacts of hazards, more specifics about mitigation actions, their evaluation and implementation, and documentation of opportunities for public involvement.

· LRPC will facilitate meetings, research and map information, and write drafts of the plan.

· The committee is responsible for providing local information, brainstorming mitigation actions, and prioritizing those actions. 

· The draft plan will be reviewed by the committee and the public, sent to NH HSEM and FEMA for review and conditional approval, and ultimately needs to be adopted by the Selectmen. 

· Moultonborough’s HMP was adopted in September of 2007. This committee will meet weekly at this same time in order to update the plan in a timely fashion. 

Development Trends since 2007 were discussed.

· D. Jeffers read through data regarding population, building permit activity, and housing units collected from the Census and the Lakes Region Demographic Report showing a slight drop in population and some building permit activity over the past decade. M. Woodruff and C. Terenzini noted that there are some deficiencies in the data. They suggested that they could supply figures which more accurately reflect population and development activity. 

· It was pointed out that while the year-round population of Moultonborough is between 4,000 and 5,000 residents, seasonal estimates range from 15,000 – 40,000 people and the town has to plan for such in its infrastructure. 

· Working with the Planning Office, data will be gathered regarding new development in the past five years and where new development might be anticipated. 

There were a few updates to the 2007 list of critical facilities:

· There is a new NH Electric Coop substation on Moultonborough Neck Road. There are now generators at the Transfer Station and Town Offices.

· The Lions Club property should be added to the list.

· The updated plan should address the fact that there are roughly 750 homes served by Lakes Region Water, a quasi-public utility. 

· The Bay Sewer system is public and serves many of the commercial and some residential properties in town.

There was discussion of past and potential hazards and their impact on Moultonborough.

· D. Jeffers distributed a list of hazard events that have occurred in and around Moultonborough since 2007. Most were taken from the NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration) database. These included Flooding, high winds, and about three dozen snow/ice storms and a similar number of thunderstorm/wind events. Committee members and residents were asked to supplement or refine the list. 

· Several people agreed with the list. There was discussion about the local pattern of storms as they pass through town. 

· Downed limbs, trees, and wires due to winds and ice were emphasized.

· Wildland fire was not viewed as a high hazard, although Chief Bengtson noted that Long Island is an area of particular concern due to a high fuel load, geography, and a relatively dense population. 

· It was noted that flooding and road washouts were limited to a few particular areas (Ossipee Park Road, Bodge Hill Road, Lee’s Mills Road, Kim’s Alley, and Shaker Jerry). It was noted that Moultonborough has a large number of private roads and some of these, including Sunrise Drive in Balmoral and the subdivision near the airport have drainage problems. 

· S. Kimmond brought up the high volume vehicles transporting petroleum products and other hazardous materials through Moultonborough. This is of particular concern due to the proximity of roads to waterbodies. The Village, Sheridan Road, and Lee’s Mills Road were all mentioned as areas of concern. 

· No physical damages have been reported due to earthquakes in the area. 

· The potential for a pandemic to impact the community was discussed and seen primarily as a seasonal issue.

Other items:

· D. Jeffers asked several questions regarding existing documents, plans, maps, and policies which might be pertinent to hazard mitigation planning. 

· Plans: 

· Local Emergency Operations Plan, 2009 

· School Emergency Plan, 2011

· Policies: 

· Work with Lakes Region Partnership for Public Health

· Have Police, Fire, and Public Works mutual aid agreements

· Department staffing 

· FD – 3 FT, 41 on-call (22 EMT)

· PD – 11 FT, 2 PT (Department operates 24/7)

· PWD – 14 FT, 4 seasonal

· Administration – off-site back-up of electronic records, added the position of Town Planner, several emergency communication systems are now in place

Next meeting: 8/1/12

